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COMMITTEE ACTION:  On April 23, the Transportation Committee approved Proposed Substitute Ordinance 2008-0222, as amended, with a “do pass” recommendation.
SUBJECT:  A motion concerning the county's efforts to combat global warming and seeking ways for King County to accommodate the use of plug-in hybrid electric vehicles.

BACKGROUND:
Proposed Substitute Motion 2008-0222 calls on the County to encourage the use of plug-in hybrid electric vehicle (PHEV) technology.  PHEVs have the potential to conserve more energy and reduce more greenhouse gas emissions than hybrid vehicles.  As the term “plug in” implies, PHEVs charge their electric batteries from the power grid.  If recharging takes place during the off-peak, the PHEV takes advantage of unused capacity.
In 2006, the Council approved Motion 12362, which acknowledges that global warming is a serious environmental issue with potentially disastrous consequences for the Pacific Northwest.  Motion 12362 outlined a series of County actions on climate change, included such transportation-related steps as increasing biodiesel fuel use by County diesel vehicles, purchasing hybrid and electric vehicles for County fleets when feasible, and encouraging the use of transit, biking, and walking as transportation alternatives.  The Executive was requested to prepare a Climate Plan and submit it to the Council.
The 2007 King County Climate Plan asked County departments to work with local, regional and state government to:  develop regional consensus on how to meet climate change stabilization goals; purchase and use clean and renewable fuels and efficient transportation technologies; and invest in education and outreach strategies to raise awareness and build engagement on how to reduce regional greenhouse gas emissions.
In May 2007, the Discovery Institute’s Cascadia Center cosponsored a PHEV conference that included presentations on many aspects of PHEV development and use, including a regional demonstration project to advance the use of PHEVs.

This web address (provided solely for informational purposes) includes links to many of the presentations:

http://www.cascadiaproject.org/technologyandenergy/pluginhybrids.php
Proposed Substitute Motion 2008-0222 is intended to build on these efforts by the County and other entities.  It identifies concrete steps that the County can take to encourage PHEV use by consumers as well as County vehicles.   The text describes outlines specific County actions and directs the Executive to report back to the Council by September 15, 2008 with a plan to promote PHEV use for approval by motion.
The motion asks that the proposed plan should include ways for the County to:
1)  Encourage members of the public to use PHEVs, including incentives for commuters who use park and ride facilities such as ways to recharge PHEV batteries when parked at transit facilities;
2)  Work with the state and local governments to incorporate PHEV incentives into commute trip reduction and transportation demand management programs;
3)  Promote a regional demonstration project to encourage PHEV use; and

4)  Create a stakeholder group to advise the County on ways to encourage PHEV use.
Approval of the proposed motion appears to be consistent with existing County policy in support of energy conservation and reduction of greenhouse gas emissions, but provides more direct and detailed support for specific applications of PHEV technology.

